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Labor-Management Council Minutes
Meeting Date:  September 13, 2013, 9:07 a.m.
President’s Conference Room, Tod Hall
In Attendance: John Beshara, YSU Chief of Police; Marty Bramlett, Director of Labor Relations, Human Resources; Dr. Annette Burden, Council Co-Chair (OEA); Catie Carney, President, Student Government; Jacquelyn Daniel-Johnson (APAS); Dr. Mary Lou DiPillo (Faculty Relations); Connie Frisby (ACE); Lonnie Gentry (ACE); Michael Glonek (APAS); Eugene Grilli, Council Co-Chair, and VP for Finance and Administration; Dr. Ikram Khawaja, Provost; Kevin Reynolds, Chief Human Resources Officer; Dr. Teri Riley, Associate Provost; Dr. Helene Sinnreich (OEA); Michael Slavens, Vice President, Student Government; Dr. Stephanie Smith (Director, Faculty Relations); and Brittany Bowyer, VP for Finance and Administration.
Updates

Emergency Notification

YSU Police Chief, John Beshara, informed the Council about various topics regarding emergency notifications.  First he stated that at the Board meeting on September 10, 2013 the Board of Trustees approved the Emergency Response Policy, number 4018.01, which establishes an all hazards emergency plan on campus. This plan is called the University’s Comprehensive Emergency Management Plan (CEMP), which was developed with the help of the Department of Environmental Occupational Health and Safety (EOHS), and the plan is constantly being revised.  The Chief said he is working to get the plan out to the campus community as soon as possible via a printed publication and through the YSU and YSU-PD websites.  
The Chief feels it is important to have this emergency plan in place and for individuals to know what to do in case of various hazards or incidents on campus, which led to the topic of drill training sessions for faculty, staff and students across campus. YSU-PD is in the process of developing plans and sessions in which to train various individuals, departments and building occupants on what to do in certain situations that may arise on campus.  
Currently, all emergency notifications that go out to the campus community go out through email, Twitter, Facebook or text message via the Wireless Emergency Notification System (WENS), that individuals have to sign up for.  The police department is currently working on setting up desktop alerts that will pop up on the screen of computers hooked up through the campus-wide network.  

The Chief said there are two types of alerts that are listed in the Clery Act handbook under federal law.  The first of these alerts is an ‘emergency notification or alert’ that is classified as a current emanate threat to the University, including property and persons.  The second alert is a ‘timely warning’ and is classified as serious Clery crimes that are a danger or threat to the University via the area surrounding the campus and its facilities geographically speaking the sidewalk and streets.  These types of crimes are rapes, murders, auto thefts and robberies, and an alert is issued only once the crime has ended.  For example, if there was a rape, and the rapist was caught, an alert would not have been issued.  But if the rape occurred, and the rapist was not caught and/or, if another rape had occurred then an alert would be sent out to notify everyone to be on the lookout of suspects and to be alert in their surroundings as a safety precaution.  Similarly, an alert was issued a while ago for a rape that happened at Ohio State University where the rapist was said to be traveling from campus to campus.  In this instance, YSU-PD sent out an alert, since YSU could have been targeted next, and the campus community needed to be aware of this criminal activity.
As for the recently reported robberies, they did not occur on campus property or on areas geographically surrounding the campus.  One of the robberies took place off campus in the jurisdiction of the Youngstown Police, at a fraternity house. The young man that was robbed was a current YSU student, so YSU-PD felt the need to send out an alert per the Clery Act, but they did not have to.  The Chief told the group that the YSU-PD has a good working relationship with the Youngstown Police Department and work together in certain situations.
The campus police use the LEEDS Alert System which feeds any criminal or dangerous hazards alerts to their department; they then can assess whether an alert needs to go out to the campus community.  He also indicated that per the Clery Act if a violation on crime statistics are over or under stated, police departments can be fined $32,500.00.  He recommended for individual use the American Red Cross free app for severe weather watches and warning alerts in our area.
Bomb Scare

In regards to the bomb threat at YSU, Ms. Frisby wanted to know why everyone did not receive an alert for this threat.  The Chief said that an emergency alert should have gone out to everyone and takes full responsibility for this action, but due to the low level bomb threat, he and the department felt that sending a mass alert would only cause panic or chaos.  The reason only some individuals were notified was because they are listed as ‘building designees’ in a group selection via email list for various buildings on campus. Since the individuals in those buildings know where things are located and what items may be out of place, these individuals are in a sense the ‘first responder’ to the situation.  Mr. Bramlett asked how these ‘building designees’ get picked; are they volunteers and do they even know what to do in dangerous or hazardous situations?  The Chief responded by saying no one can make another person do anything, but he would like to do training sessions with everyone on campus to better prepare for dangerous or hazardous situations that may occur, and some training sessions may or may not cost anything.  He also mentioned that FBI agent Tod Worth would be on campus in Kilcawley Center for an Active Shooter Situations lecture on Monday, September 16, and he recommends that everyone try to attend if possible, since the event is free.

Mr. Glonek asked if an incident happens at the Metro College (Southwoods), who should they call, YSU-PD or Boardman Township Police Department?  The Chief said per policy Metro College should always call Boardman and then YSU.  Mr. Glonek also stated that he felt at least one person or more from every department should attend a training session, who then can train others in their area as needed.
Findley Davies Presentation on Health Care Costs
A Health Care Costs presentation was presented to the LMC by Findley Davies representatives Mike Loeffler, Steve Parsons and Nancy Pokorny.  Please see the attached documents that were passed out at the meeting, and for any questions, please contact Findley Davies at (419) 255-1360.  Dr. Burden said she would like to share the materials passed out to LMC with the faculty and make it available for all on campus. She would also like to have a power point presentation if Findley Davis has anything they could send to her.
Dr. Sinnreich asked about the “Cadillac Plan Tax” and if there were any union exemptions from it.  Ms. Pokorny stated that per Findley Davis’ understanding, there has not been anything set in place yet, and the plan should not go into effect until 2018.  The plan does have an increase premium threshold for retirees and high risk professionals.  

Dr. Burden asked Mr. Reynolds for clarification when he stated that there was a renewal with Medical Mutual. Dr. Burden said that she was under the impression that YSU had one more year left in that contract. She asked why none of the unions were aware of this renewal if there was one.  Mr. Reynolds said that the renewal was only contractual and refers to the last plan year offered from the original Medical Mutual five year plan agreement.  

Ms. Daniel-Johnson asked when the Request for Proposal (RFP) for a new carrier will take place.  Mr. Reynolds indicated the RFP should be started sometime in January 2014.  Ms. Pokorny said the process would include questions to be asked to all considered companies and per their answers will be rated to see how the carriers score overall to what YSU is looking for in a carrier.  Mr. Loeffler added that the process could take anywhere from three to four months, start to finish.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson also asked if the unions will get to choose the carrier and plan they like or will they be picked for us by Findley Davies and the YSU Health Care Advisory Committee.  Mr. Reynolds said that upcoming negotiations will play a key role in plan design, and collective actions are taken for all of the University’s labor units in making a final decision.
Mr. Loeffler informed the group that if one company has coverage for an individual’s entire medical, drug, dental and vision, they are more likely to take higher risks for you, but when multiple companies have broken apart coverage on an individual’s medical, drug, dental and vision, they feel less inclined to offer better solutions.  The main goal is to get good coverage costs and better health care for the employee, their spouse and their dependents.
Budget
Mr. Grilli stated that we are in a sense ‘broke’ and are trying to recover from a $1.9 million dollar deficit from last year. Our bad debt this year is high too.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson asked what ‘bad debt’ was, and Mr. Grilli said it refers to student tuition as an expense, especially when students don’t pay.  The enrollment decline is at 3.2% right now, and the budget for FY 2014 is down $1.6 million dollars in State Share of Instruction (SSI) money.  We are waiting to hear the figure from the Ohio Board of Regents (OBOR) in December.  Currently, we have a good handle on tuition, and we are trying to keep our current enrollment up and to increase enrollment for Spring 2014.  President Dunn has told the Vice President’s to look at where to save money or to increase revenues.  The more recently filled positions have increased our deficit, but the positions were needed. 
Dr. Burden said that it has been rumored that other universities and colleges had a major riff in faculty and staff. She asked if YSU will follow suit. Mr. Grilli said that the other universities and colleges have experienced decreased enrollment also, and that we are not alone.  He mentioned that President Dunn wants to keep current faculty and staff, preserve all of the University’s functions and that a future cost and enrollment plan is still in the works to hopefully better the University as a whole.  Ms. Frisby asked if layoffs are a last resort.  Mr. Grilli said that the President is very transparent and doesn’t think he would force layoffs if they weren’t needed.  Dr. Burden feels that, as a reassurance, a note from the President addressing this issue should be sent out to faculty and staff to let them know that he does not intend to layoff employees.  Mr. Grilli and Dr. Khawaja also mentioned the difference between furloughs and layoffs.  They said furloughs are only looked at as a onetime money saver, whereas layoffs and vacancies are looked at as base savings (long term) money savers.  
Ms. Daniel-Johnson asked if there are any creative ideas for a plan overhaul at the University.  Mr. Grilli stated that there were and along with keeping an eye on decreasing year end and operating costs, keep spending restricted and increase revenue for graduates and out of state students, we can make something work; but he emphasized that we need to be financially responsible.  Dr. Khawaja made a comparison between the University’s budget and your own household budget.  He said we have a structure that is not working, it is a big problem, and if we keep adding band aids to an existing hole, the hole just keeps getting bigger, and we need the hole to go away.  Mr. Grilli indicated that President Dunn will try many things to help fix the university and get us going in a good positive direction, but it will take time.  He said we need to make sure we balance this year’s budget, so we can have money for next year and beyond.  He mentioned that the Budget Development Council (BDC) has looked at the possibility of rolling over or creating a carry forward budget for department funds from year to year to help decrease end of year budget spending.
Agenda Items for November 8 Meeting
1) Budget 
2) Safety Training Sessions
Next Labor Management Council Meeting:  
Friday, November 8, 2013, 9:00 a.m.
President’s Conference Room
The meeting adjourned at 11:08 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Brittany Bowyer, 
Recorder
